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PORT NELSON UNITED CHURCH 

 
 

 
 

Our Values 
 

Affirming 
We affirm, include, and celebrate people of every age, race, belief, culture, ability, income level, family 
configuration, gender, gender identity, and sexual orientation in the life and ministry of Port Nelson 
United Church. As followers of Jesus we believe that we are part of the body of Christ. The apostle Paul 
said that "the body does not consist of one member but of many" and all are indispensable. (1 
Corinthians 12:14, 22-26). 
 

Caring 
Caring for one another is important and vital at Port Nelson. We seek to follow Jesus' encouragement to 
"Do to others as you would have them do to you." (Luke 6:31). We also follow the direction in 1 John 
4:11 that, "Dear friends, since God so loved us, we also ought to love one another." The realization that 
we are loved inspires us to love one another. We are blessed. We share this blessing with others in the 
way we care. 

 
Growing Spiritually 

We recognize at Port Nelson that each one of us is on a journey through life and that many people have 
a deep desire to grow spiritually. We grow spiritually and experience the Spirit of God in our midst 
through inspiring word, uplifting music, thoughtful prayer, ongoing study, poignant silence and in other 
ways. The prophet Isaiah said, "See I am doing a new thing!" (Isaiah 43:19) With eagerness we continue 
to anticipate many new ways that we can help one another grow spiritually. 
 

Reaching Out 
Jesus encouraged his followers to "Feed my sheep." (John 21:17) Since its beginning, Port Nelson has 
been reaching out, giving resources, time, money, and skills to support those in need. We strive to 
follow the words in 1 John 3:18 that we should "not love with words or tongue but with actions and in 
truth." We are ready to discover, encourage, and support new ways of sharing God´s love. 

 

 

 

 
Recognition of Territory and Treaty 

We acknowledge that the land on which we gather is the traditional territory of the Haudenosaunee and 
the Anishnaabe first peoples, covered by the Fort Albany Treaty in 1701.  With respect for their history, 
their spirituality and their culture, we give thanks for God’s gift of gathering in this space on this land. 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

STAFF 
 

 

Minister:  Rev. Dr. Michael Brooks 
Leads the staff team, oversees the various ministries of the church; leads worship, baptisms, 
and weddings. Provides staff support to Worship Ministry, Stewardship Ministry, 
Communications, Governance and the Trustees 
email: michael@portnelson.ca 

 
Minister of Pastoral Care: Rev. Karen Eade 
Provides pastoral visitation, oversees the Pastoral Care ministries 
email: karen@portnelson.ca 
 
Church Administrator:  Jennifer Bath 
Provides administrative support to the Staff, Church Council, Committees, Congregation, 
Property, Facilities & Rentals as well as assists the Treasurer and Bookkeeper with financial 
matters including maintaining the member database and income tax receipts 
email:  office@portnelson.ca 
 
Director of Music:  Dr. Stillman Matheson  
Oversees the music ministry and programs. Provides staff support to Worship Ministry, and 
the Choir Executive 
email: stillman@portnelson.ca 
 
 
Developer of Youth Ministry:  Jay Poitras 
Develops the ministry with youth in grades 6 to 12 
email: jay@portnelson.ca 
 
 
Developer of Children’s Ministry:  Sharon Holmes 
Develops the ministry with children up to age 10 
 
 
 
Nursery Coordinator:  Hannah Carvell 
Cares for our youngest children and toddlers each week during services 
 
 

 
Custodian:  Brian Stewart 
Ensures the property and buildings meet the needs of the various groups and ministries. 
Provides staff support to Property Management Ministry 
email: custodian@portnelson.ca 

mailto:stillman@portnelson.ca
mailto:jay@portnelson.ca
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

CHAIR OF THE BOARD 

_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

This has been another challenging year, but Port Nelson United Church continues to be strong!  Thank 
you to our congregation and staff for your ongoing support.  The present Board format has worked very 
well, even with the pandemic and our inability to meet in-person.   
 

At the 2020 Annual Meeting, you were asked to approve the change from the Council to the Board 
format for a two-year trial basis.  There are seven elected members.  The Treasurer, Chair of Ministry & 
Personnel and the Minister continue to sit on the Board.  The Board’s work differs from the work of the 
Council.  Previously, Ministry Chairs attended the monthly meetings to give and to discuss their reports.  
Now they attend if they require input to further the work of their ministry.  The Board now has the time 
to explore wide ranging topics that will further the outreach of our church.  At the December meeting, it 
was unanimously decided to ask you to make this format permanent.    
 

During this past year, you were asked for suggestions for a Purpose Statement that would reflect Port 
Nelson’s values.  During services, Board members presented each one of your suggestions and you were 
asked for your opinion.  Searching Within ~ Reaching Beyond was chosen as the best choice of words 
that reflect what we wish to be as people and as a church.   
 

A goal in the VISION PLANNING TEAM REPORT, 2017, was to utilize our beautiful, renovated space for 
church and community events. The Hosting Ministry has been established and even with the Covid 
restrictions, there has been an increased interest in rental possibilities.   
 

The Handbook has again been updated to meet the needs of the Ministry Chairs.  There are eleven 
ministries: Affirm, Finance, Hosting, Ministry & Personnel, Pastoral Care, Property Management, 
Reaching Out, Safety, Spiritual Growth, Stewardship, Worship, plus the Nominating Committee and 
Trustees.  Each of these ministries has many volunteers.  The Ministry Chairs have met to share the 
highlights of each ministry as well as to let each other know what support they require as they carry out 
their mandates.  
 

Karen Eade has been our Pastoral Minister.  She is taking on new challenges elsewhere but will continue 
with us as a volunteer.   We are grateful Martha Reynolds has agreed to be our supply minister until the 
Search Committee is able to fill this position.  It has been exciting to meet and to welcome new 
members to the church this past year.   
 

Led by June Wright, many of us were involved in some way to make the Mistletoe Mart a success both 
financially and inspirationally.   
 

Cathy Greven and her committee are working to develop a Board approved Greening Project.  We look 
forward to learning about and completing the necessary steps to complete the GREENING SACRED 
SPACES CERTIFICATION PROGRAM in the spiritual, community, maintenance operations, energy, water, 
waste, and environmental areas.   
 

Led by Pat Gilmore and Nancy McKenzie, supported by your volunteer hours and financially, the Meals 
of Hope is even stronger.  Unfortunately, the need hasn’t lessened as Covid continues.   
 

Looking forward, a budget has been struck and a stewardship campaign is being planned.   
 

Thank you to each of the Board members.  Even with the challenges, I hope you have found your time 
rewarding.  I know I have.  The year 2022 will be exciting!  Working together, let’s see what we will 
accomplish for our Church and for our Community. 

- Jean Redgrave, Chair  
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

MINISTER - REV. DR. MICHAEL BROOKS 

  
 

“Listen!  I am standing at the door, knocking.  If you hear my voice and open the door, I will come in to 
you and eat with you, and you with me.”  (Revelation 3: 20) 
 
In the church in which I grew up, all of the windows were made of painted glass with no images.  Except 
for one.  The front right-hand side window included a replication of The Light of the World – an 
allegorical painting by the English artist William Holman Hunt that was considered to be the most 
significant artistic rendering of Christ in its time.   
 
I’m sure many of you can visualize the painting:  Christ is standing, holding a lantern in his left hand 
while knocking on a door with his right.  It is based on the text found in Revelation 3: 20, the 
distinguishing feature being a door with no handle that can only be opened from the inside.  Like most 
people, I had always thought the meaning was that if anyone hears the voice of Christ, he will open the 
door and let them in to share his feast of life.  Then, one year at a leadership seminar, Kennon Callahan 
suggested an alternative interpretation.  Dr Callahan wondered if, perhaps, Christ was inviting us to go 
out into the world with him. 
 
This year’s Annual Report contains various reflections from our church’s ministries about how our core 
values – Affirming, Caring, Growing Spiritually, and Reaching Out – and our new Purpose Statement – 
Searching Within ~ Reaching Beyond – have been lived out in 2021.  On first thought, we may wonder 
how this could even be possible given the challenges of the year past.  From January until Easter, 
another round of pandemic restrictions meant every aspect of life changed once again.  Church went 
back online.  Schools closed.  Recreational activities were cancelled.  Projects were postponed.  It was, 
for many, a time of deep searching – wondering about life, about faith, about the ways of the world.   
 
But then, come summer and into the autumn, there was a great emergence.  People returned even if 
hesitantly, and in the returning, something unpredictable – something beautiful happened.  There was a 
renewed sense of reaching beyond ourselves.  I witnessed this first-hand in our church family.  People 
went out of their way to affirm and care for one another, even more than they did before.  Many of our 
outreach ministries grew significantly – both in the level of involvement and in the financial gifts offered.   
 
From my perspective, the year 2021 was an unexpected embodiment of Searching Within ~ Reaching 
Beyond.  I believe our church family matured and grew spiritually in ways I could never have predicted.  I 
believe we came a bit closer to being the kind of faith community that God in Christ calls us to be.  I 
believe the door between searching within and reaching beyond became more permeable.  I believe we 
lived our stated purpose, perhaps even without realizing it.  Above all, I believe God was, and continues 
to be glorified.  For all of this, I am heartened, and I give thanks that we are returning to light.   
 

- Michael Brooks   
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

ANNUAL MEETING:  FEBRUARY 21, 2021 - MINUTES 
 

 
Location:  Zoom video conference  Time:  1:30 – 2:15pm 
A quorum was present. This meeting used Zoom video conferencing due to social distancing restrictions 
enacted to deal with the COVID 19 pandemic. 46 Zoom sessions participated with several having more 
than one person. 
 
1. Call to Order   
Jean Redgrave, Chair of the Board, opened the meeting.  
Jean gave some opening remarks and procedures. She noted the plans to use Zoom polling for votes and 
the Zoom chat feature to ask questions, to seek time to speak to a motion, or to vote in the case of more 
than one person in a zoom session and recognizing that polling only allows for one vote. 
 
2. Opening prayer    
Rev. Dr. Michael Brooks offered thanks to Jean for her leadership and Stan for all the work in technology 
to get the meeting going.  He invited us to take the time to acknowledge our treaty lands, wherever we 
might be sitting.  Michael spoke a few words reminding us to live with abundance in giving and sharing 
in our times today. Michael then opened the meeting with prayer  
 
3. Enabling Items and Voting Privileges  
Motion: It was moved by Susan Posgate that: 

¶ Stan Harvey be appointed as recording secretary for the 2021 Annual Meeting of Port Nelson 
United Church.   

¶ That voting privileges for the 2021 Annual Meeting of Port Nelson United Church be extended 
to adherents.   

¶ That Evan McDade and Ken Posgate be appointed as parliamentarians, timekeepers and 
scrutineers for the 2021 Annual Meeting of Port Nelson United Church. 

¶ That each person speaking to a motion be allowed two minutes to speak; that no person may 
speak twice to a motion until all people wishing to speak have had a first opportunity; and that 
the Mover and Seconder may speak at the beginning and at the end of the discussion of a 
motion. 

Seconded: June Wright 
The motion was carried.  
 
4. Approval of the Agenda  
Motion: It was moved by Candy Harvey that the agenda for the 2021 Annual Meeting of Port Nelson 
United Church be approved as presented. 
Seconded: John Zinkie 
The motion was carried. 
 
5. Approval of Minutes of 2020 Annual Meeting  
Motion: It was moved by Richard Hensen that the minutes of the February 9th 2020 Annual Meeting of 
Port Nelson United Church be approved as circulated. 
Seconded: Ron Gardner 
The motion was carried. 
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ANNUAL MEETING:  FEBRUARY 21, 2021 - MINUTES– Continued 
 
6. Approval of Minutes of Sept 27, 2020 Congregational Meeting  
Motion: It was moved by Rob Warman that the minutes of the Sept 27, 2020 Congregational Meeting be 
approved as circulated. 
Seconded: Ann Fleming 
The motion was carried. 
 
7. Chair’s Remarks   Remarks are provided in Appendix 1. (available in the church office) 
 
8. Approval of Actions by Council and the Board in 2020 
Motion: It was moved by Richard Hensen that the actions of Port Nelson United Church Council and 
Board for the year ended December 31st, 2020 be approved. 
Seconded: Kim McGrath 
The motion was carried. 
 
9. Approval of 2020 Written Annual Reports 
Motion: It was moved by Tod Wright that the written reports contained in the 2020 Annual Report Book 
of Port Nelson United Church be adopted as circulated. 
Seconded: Tim Rayner 
The motion was carried. 
 
10. Treasurer’s Report (Steve Jones) 
Steve Jones introduced the financial statement (Appendix 2 first two columns – available in the office). 
He was pleased to report a surplus of $46,218 for the year. Stewardship campaign was well received. 
We had a very ‘comfortable’ year as far as finances were concerned! It was an incredible year. We had 
an expanded finance committee this year – thank you. Special thanks to Rod McGrath for his years as 
our Chair. 
Motion: It was moved by Steve Jones that the Financial Statements of Port Nelson United Church for the 
year ended December 31st, 2020 be approved as presented. 
Seconded: Evan McDade 
The motion was carried. 
 
11. Approval of Auditors for 2021  
Motion: It was moved by Marty Wamsley that BLR LLP be appointed as auditors for Port Nelson United 
Church for the year ending December 31st, 2021. 
Seconded: Anne Smith 
The motion was carried. 
 
12. Report from the Endowment Fund Committee (MargaretJane Wallace) 
MargaretJane Wallace reported that as a result of the Endowment Funds investments, there is $16,500 
of interest to be disbursed in 2021.  Margaret Jane gave us some background information for each of the 
grants. The Endowment Committee made the following recommendations for distributing the 
expendable interest: 
 

A. Rekindle Project- 6 of 10 yearly pledges      $5,000 
B. Gratitude Project to support concert      $3,500 
C. Positive Space Network (a division of ROCK) - Affirm Group    $1,000 
D. Stainless Steel Counter in Kitchen - Property Committee - Meals for Hope $2000 
E. Ryerson Public School - repair basketball and badminton equipment  $2,382 
F. Returned to Endowment fund for re-investment     $2,618 
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ANNUAL MEETING:  FEBRUARY 21, 2021 - MINUTES– Continued 
 
Motion: It was moved by MargaretJane Wallace that the recommendations of the Endowment Fund 
Committee of Port Nelson United Church be adopted.  
Seconded: Heather Stewart 
The motion was carried. 
 
13. 2021 Budget Presentation  (Steve Jones) 
Steve Jones presented the 2021 Budget (Appendix 2 third column available in the church office). The 
budget proposes a modest increase in offerings of 1.2% over 2020 actual offerings and a surplus of 
$6,744. 
Motion: It was moved by Steve Jones that the operating budget of Port Nelson United Church for the 
year ending December 31st, 2021 be approved as presented.  
Seconded: Steve Halfpenny 
The motion was carried. 
 
14. Nominating Report – Recommendation for 2021 
Brian Snell thanked the Nominating Committee and all of those who put their names forward for 
required positions.  Nominations are as follows: 
 
Board Members 

Stan Harvey (Secretary) 
Richard Hensen 
Jean Redgrave (Chair) 
Susan Collett 
Arlinda Stonefish 
Robert Warman 
Tod Wright 
Treasurer: Steve Jones 
Ministry and Personnel Chair: Susan Posgate 
Minister: Rev Dr. Michael Brooks 

 
UCC Region 9 Reps: Pat Gilmore, Ann Fleming, Marilyn Parsons 
 
Youth Award Adjudication Committee 2021 

Chair:  Rev Dr. Michael Brooks 
Members: Ruth McQuirter, Grant Sweeny 

 
Endowment Fund Committee 2021 

Chair:  MargaretJane Wallace 
Members: Bill Carr, Bryan Clarke 
 

Ministry Chairs 
Finance:    Evan McDade 
Ministry & Personnel:   Susan Posgate 
Pastoral Care: 
Property Management:    Kim McGrath 
Safety:      Dan Emery 
Stewardship:     Pat Gilmore 
Spiritual Growth:   Candy Harvey 
Reaching Out:    Heather Stewart 
Worship:    Hamilton Jukes 
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ANNUAL MEETING:  FEBRUARY 21, 2021 - MINUTES– Continued 
 

 
Other Positions 
Roll Clerk:         Bryan Clarke 
PNUC Representative to the Roseland Community Association:  Susan Posgate  
 
Motion: It was moved by Brian Snell that the Nominating Committee Report and slate of Board 
Members and Ministry Chairs of Port Nelson United Church for 2021 be approved as presented.   
Seconded: Ray Smith 
The motion was carried. 
 
15. Other Business:  none 
 
16. Closing Prayer  
Jean Redgrave offered special thanks to each Board member and to Stan Harvey, Michael Brooks and 
Richard Hensen for their extra contributions this past year. She closed with a prayer. 
 
17. Motion to close 2021 AGM  
Motion: It was moved by Nancy McGrath that the 2021 Annual Meeting of Port Nelson United Church 
be closed. 
Seconded: Pat Gilmore 
The motion was carried. 
 
 
 
 
__________________________    ___________________________ 
Jean Redgrave (Board Chair)    Stan Harvey (Board Secretary)    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



12 
 

 

ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

AFFIRM MINISTRY 
 

 
The Affirm Ministry engages the congregation in embracing equity, diversity, and inclusion through 
education, outreach, and advocacy. In doing so, we are intentional about living out the Port Nelson 
Purpose Statement Searching Within ~ Reaching Beyond through the core values of Affirming, Caring, 
Growing Spiritually, and Reaching Out.  

We partnered with the Reaching Out Ministry and the Roseland Community in organizing another highly 
successful winter clothing drive, with hundreds of coats, sweaters, hats, and gloves collected for 
Hamilton’s Parkview Mission. Our support of the Indigenous Languages Program at Six Nations 
Polytechnic continued with a financial gift to each graduating student from the program.  

We learned a great deal about the lasting effects of residential schools and the Sixties Scoop from our 
Affirm member WhiteEagle, who is involved in many front-line educational activities on reconciliation 
with the City of Burlington. To support the volunteers at the first National Day for Truth and 
Reconciliation on September 30 we provided a lunch at Spencer Smith Park. We also promoted Orange 
Shirt Day through the sale of shirts and encouraged Port Nelson members to attend the virtual tours 
offered by the Woodland Cultural Centre, site of the former Mohawk Residential School in Brantford. 
Further educational opportunities included a book study on Indigenous issues in partnership with the 
Library Committee. 

We have learned from WhiteEagle and other Indigenous leaders the important connections with Nature 
embraced by Indigenous cultures. In this regard, our sub-group on the environment has been active in 
exploring how Port Nelson can work toward certification as a green congregation. We also led a letter-
writing campaign urging the federal government to live up to its promises to provide clean drinking 
water to all First Nations communities in Canada.  

Our ongoing support for the LGBTQ+ community included a grant from the Endowment Fund to the 
Positive Space Network, a division of the Reaching Out Centre for Kids (ROCK) that runs many programs 
for LGBTQ+ youth in Halton. We also wrote a letter in support of the student who petitioned the Halton 
Catholic Trustees to sanction the Pride Flag each June. Although this motion was defeated in 2021, it 
was recently approved for subsequent years. Our Affirm Ministry is officially taking responsibility in the 
upcoming year for administering the Port Nelson Youth Award for leadership in inclusion, open to all 
graduating secondary students in Halton.  

As more congregations seek to become official members of Affirm United, we are often asked to provide 
support in guiding them through the process. We have participated in many virtual meetings in the past 
year with congregations throughout Ontario. 

Keep abreast of our activities and many educational opportunities through our own Facebook page, 
“Affirming at Port Nelson.” We welcome anyone interested in becoming involved with our Ministry to 
contact Ruth McQuirter at rmcquirter@brocku.ca or 905-977-7818. 
  

- Ruth McQuirter, Chair 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

mailto:rmcquirter@brocku.ca
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

HOSTING MINISTRY 
 

 
In June of 2016, the Governance Committee engaged a “Vision Planning Team” that was mandated to 
develop a plan to guide the church family taking into consideration the changes that would occur as a 
result of the Rekindle project. 
 
One of the outcomes of that mandate was the creation of a Hosting Ministry to actively promote our 
post Rekindle renovated facilities to the wider community. Port Nelson now has 12 rentable spaces 
suitable for activities and events such as fundraising galas, weddings, receptions, various music 
performances, local business functions, classes, meetings and small family gatherings.  
 
The Hosting Ministry is charged with marketing the facilities, establishing rates competitive with the 
marketplace for similar space and coordinating with the Operations Manager to manage the process. If 
appropriate, the Ministry may mitigate rates if the proposed usage is not of a commercial nature but is 
for the spiritual, physical, mental, or intellectual well being of the greater community and in line with 
our stated values at Port Nelson United Church of Affirming, Caring, Growing Spiritually, and Reaching 
Out. 
 
Working with the Operations Manager, the Ministry will aide in coordinating showings, scheduling, 
staffing, and any other ancillary support necessary to hosting outside groups within PNUC’s facilities.  
The Ministry will also collect feedback and modify the process as needed to ensure a favorable 
experience for those using our facilities. 
 
It is expected that this ministry will be self funded through revenues generated by rentals. Occasionally 
additional paid staff may be required, providing employment opportunity for our youth and members of 
the community as demand justifies. Again, while revenue is a consideration, it is not intended to exclude 
events with high community impact and values that align with those of Port Nelson. Accordingly, space 
may be made available given those criteria, based on ease/difficulty of running, and availability.  
 
In the 5 years prior to renovations, income from facility rentals ranged from 18K to 30K and declined to 
as little as 1K in 2018 during the height of construction. Rentals started to increase again in 2019 after 
Rekindle was completed but declined again in 2020 with Covid coming into play. 
 
In 2021 the “new” Hosting Ministry committee first met in late September and then again in November 
to principally to review what had historically taken place relative to rentals, namely policies, procedures 
and rates. In Q4 of 2021 there was no shortage of interest in using space at Port Nelson but facing old 
and new Covid restrictions due to variants many requests were turned down. It was decided to back off 
on proactive marketing to outside sources until such time we are back to some level of normalcy post 
pandemic.  
 
As conditions permit in 2022, the Hosting Ministry will step up efforts to promote the use of our 
facilities beyond our church family with an eye to attracting such activities that align with the values of 
Port Nelson and showcase our church less as a venue and more as a center of positivity within the 
community. 
 

- Ron Barrett, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

MINISTRY & PERSONNEL MINISTRY 
 

 

The Ministry & Personnel Committee acts under the guidelines of the Manual of the United Church of 
Canada (2019).  We perform the human resource role of the church, functioning in three areas - the 
consultative and supportive role, the healthy relationship’s role, and the supervisory role. We provide 
resources and support for the staff and the congregation with respect to any issue affecting staff of our 
church, including ministry personnel and lay employees.  The committee works to build positive and 
trusting relationships between staff and members and adherents of the congregation.  If members of 
the congregation have praise or concerns about staff, either ministry personnel or lay employees, these 
can be shared in signed correspondence with the committee. The issues will be considered  
confidentially by the M & P Committee, who will recommend any action deemed necessary.   
 
The current members of the Ministry & Personnel Committee are Jill Jukes (Chair) John Durfey, Leslie 
Mercer, Marty Wamsley, Bill Willson.   
 
We say a heartfelt “Thank you” to Susan Posgate for her 13 years of dedicated leadership and service as 
Chair of M & P. 
 
What a year 2021 has been with the challenge of change and transition here at Port Nelson! We 
acknowledge each one of the following staff for the care and caring they provided to our church family 
through their service. We said goodbye to our Custodian Rick Tucker, Communication Co-Ordinator Tina 
Depko, Audio-Visual Technician Grant Sweeny and Nursery Coordinator Kelly Rogers. Karen Eade 
completed her role as Pastoral Care Minister. We thanked Sharon Holmes who retired as our leader of 
Children’s Ministry.  
 
We welcomed Roy Campbell as our Audio Visual Technician and the Rev. Karen Eade as our Pastoral 
Care Minister. Hannah Carvell joined us as our Nursery Coordinator and Brian Stewart as our Custodian. 
Jocelyn Birkes joined Jay Poitras as Youth Ministry Assistant, to assist in the Pinnacle Group. Jennifer 
Bath assumed the role of Operations Manager and is now assisted by Karen Ball, her new Administrative 
Assistant. Riley Denver continued to boost the profile of Port Nelson on social media and Paul Pincente 
provided assistance to our treasurer.   
 
In November, we celebrated 10 years of Jay’s amazing leadership and growth of Pinnacle. Thank you, 
Jay!  
 
Led by GLEE Camp Director Jocelyn Birkes, the GLEE staff and volunteers created an engaging camp 
experience for children in our church and neighbourhood despite restrictions!  
 
As COVID restrictions continued and were felt in every aspect of church life, our resilient staff found 
ways to adapt even as guidelines changed and changed again! A special thanks to Rev. Dr. Michael 
Brooks and to Dr. Stillman Matheson, our remarkable leaders, who continually provided us with 
encouraging and inspirational worship services. Special thanks also to Jennifer Bath who kept us all 
organized and up-to-date on changes within our church.  
 
We appreciate the incredible flexibility and commitment of the 2021 Port Nelson staff team. Thank you 
to each and every one of you! 
 

-    Jill Jukes, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

PASTORAL CARE MINISTRY 
 

 
In the last year Pastoral Care has undergone some changes in personnel and in the ways we are able to 
deliver Pastoral Care. I am so proud of the various coordinators and their teams who have managed to 
meet the challenges imposed by the pandemic restrictions and still make sure that everyone is cared for 
and encouraged as they travel their spiritual journey. 
 
Karen Eade joined us amidst the pandemic in February and was initially only able to meet virtually and 
by telephone with people. She connected with many ages individually and in the two small groups that 
she conducted virtually. One group explored spiritual practices and ways to come close to God and 
nurture spiritual growth. The other group was the Summer of Wonder Monday night group that gave 
opportunity to delve more deeply into the Godly Play stories presented by Karen over the summer in 
Sunday services.  Finally in the fall, Karen was able to actually meet many of the congregation members 
in person with visits to long term care and retirement facilities.  Karen completed her year with us and 
has taken a new position but will remain part of the Adventure Crew program, sharing her expertise 
with Godly Play. Thank you, Karen, for your creative and dedicated approach to Pastoral Care. 
 
The Teleministry program continues to be a vibrant part of our Pastoral Care under the leadership of 
Sharon Ife. The telephone team has reached out to each and every family by telephone over the year. 
This has been instrumental in keeping us connected and letting everyone know that they are not alone. 
In the calls, any needs for help with accessing Sunday services online or getting groceries or any other 
need could be identified and addressed. Every family in the congregation was also prayed for regularly 
by the prayer partner team.  
 
Under the leadership of Lorraine MacMaster, a very dedicated group of people have sent 224 cards this 
year recognising birthdays, loss of loved ones, etc. and “thinking of you” notes to every person from our 
church family who is in a care facility or at home with care needs. In this way we have continued to stay 
in touch with and care for those who are often confined and, in this pandemic, often isolated and lonely.  
 
Virtual zoom Café connections were made available for those who needed to connect visually and 
interact personally during a time of potential loneliness and isolation. Thank you to the hosts for these. 
 
The Pastoral Care Ministry also partnered with the Ontario Caregivers Association to offer a virtual 
evening of information and support for caregivers in the church and the community.  Thanks to our tech 
staff, Stan Harvey’s initiative, Karen and the OCA people. This was well received by those in attendance 
and more such events are being considered for the future. 
 
Many thanks to those who make the phone calls, offer the prayers and send the cards, especially during 
a time when in person visits may not be possible. Pastoral Care is alive and well and in good hands at 
Port Nelson! 
 

- Nikki Brooks, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

PROPERTY MANAGEMENT MINISTRY 
_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
For Property Ministry, in 2021 we largely focused on technology and invested in much needed 
technology and infrastructure. During the renovations, we deferred computer and network investments 
and as a result, had not invested in this area for many years. We were relying on outdated equipment 
and software, which was putting our systems at risk. During the summer, we updated equipment, 
software and moved to a Cloud environment. What does that mean? It means that equipment is 
slimmed down, and data hosted by companies that specialize in this area, putting greater security 
around confidential information.      
 
We also welcomed Roy Campbell to the AV coordinator role and benefited on further enhancements to 
the Livestreaming programming.  We have appreciated this team’s considerable effort during the 
pandemic and inclusion of scripting into the online services. 
 
We have also invested in additional resources to take care of our beautiful property and thank Brian 
Stewart for all his efforts during the evolving times. 
 
Property Ministry thanks both the M&P Ministry and Hosting Ministry for their partnership. We also 
thank all our members for their generosity of time and skills as we continue to focus on our mandate.      
 

-  Kim McGrath, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

REACHING OUT MINISTRY 
 

 
Port Nelson and the wider community have reached out with love, care and concern during the COVID-
19 pandemic to feed, clothe, bring Christmas joy, listen, and support so many in need in our community: 
 

Seeds of Life Growing Project (Scott Brooks, Lead): 
Nearly $59,000 from the wheat crop and donations from partner churches was sent to the Canadian 
Foodgrains Bank.  Most government approved overseas projects will receive matching grants, putting up 
to $235,000 in the hands of our partners for their work.  Overseas farmers are greatly impacted by 
climate change because they lack the resources to recover.  A large part of Foodgrains’ work is teaching 
farmers new farming methods to improve their food security under adverse climate conditions. 
 

Burlington Food Bank (Susan and Ken Posgate, Leads): 
More than ever, the Burlington Food Bank has looked to the community for food, toiletries, and money 
to help stock the Food Bank.  Throughout the year, Port Nelson has filled the bins at the back of the 
church, sent in money or dropped items directly at the Food Bank.  The Pinnacle Group under Jocelyn 
Birkes’ leadership organized the Lisa Loves Kids Food Drive in January, which is traditionally a month 
when donations are down.  Over 1,400 lbs. of food/diapers and $6,000 was contributed. 
 

Meals of Hope (Pat Gilmore and Nancy McKenzie, Leads): 
What started as a small group wanting to help out the community “Meal Bag Program” has grown to 5 
shifts cooking approximately 500 meals per week.  We have now added a second partner, the Gore Park 
Community Outreach.  Over 60 people of all ages from the congregation and the community volunteer, 
and Meals of Hope has its own public Facebook page with about 100 members.  We are grateful for 
many donations of food items from ED Smith and Ippolito, fundraising from Classic Drive-Through 
Dinners, and contributions from the church through the Christmas Blessings Menu. 
 

Food Voucher Program (Carolyn Ellison and Joan Thompson, Leads): 
Due to COVID, we were unable to meet our clients in person, so we continued to phone about 100 
people each month to distribute $25 Loblaws vouchers and check on other needs.  Funds are used to 
purchase non-food items such as Tylenol, vitamins, sanitary supplies and lotions.  We also provide 
people with information about how to access food assistance and other support.  Thanks to all who 
donated to the Food Voucher Program!  Without your gifts we would be unable to support these folks. 
 

Christmas Gift Program (Carolyn Ellison, Lead): 
Using the church’s Assistance Fund, we supported eleven families with $50 gift cards and a $50 gift for 
each child.  Thanks to our Volunteer Shoppers and Deliverers of the gifts! 
 

Port Nelson Refugee Sponsorship Group (Mat Ardron and Mary Carey, Leads): 
Hamza continues to thrive in Canada and managed to visit two sisters in Germany.  Because of 
government backlog, there has been no movement on the sponsorship application for Hamza’s family. 
Falak and Sham have submitted their application for Canadian citizenship.  Lamar is now in Junior 
Kindergarten and really enjoying being in school. 
 
The Refugee Sponsorship Group delivered 20 bags of toiletries and 1 bag of children’s toothbrushes to 
welcome Afghan families living in a hotel.  Arts and crafts supplies for the children were also donated. 
 
Thanks to the generosity of the congregation, $1,650 was contributed through the Christmas Blessings 
Menu to the Wesley Centre Afghan Refugee Fund.  

            –     Heather Stewart, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

SAFETY MINISTRY 
_____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
PURPOSE: 
The duty of care for the Congregation, staff and church users is demonstrated through identification of 
health and safety risks and establishment of any required mitigation measures for identified risks. 
 
DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES: 

¶ Periodically assess current health and safety risks to staff, Congregation members and other 
church users 

¶ Review adequacy of existing risk mitigation measures and improve risk mitigation equipment, 
training, or procedures where necessary 

¶ Confirm that safety equipment and programs that manage risk are effective, for example that: 
o a Fire Marshall and Fire Safety Plan approved by the City of Burlington Fire Department are in 

place as required by law 
o Workplace Hazardous Materials labelling and training of people who use such materials are in 

place as required by law 
o safety equipment such as fire safety equipment, elevator emergency call capability and 

electronic defibrillators are in place and being maintained under the mandate of the Property 
Management Ministry 

o screening including police record checks is in place for people working with children, youth, 
or vulnerable groups 

o emergency procedures and training are in place to address significant health and safety risks 
o identify those needing First Aid training and ensure programs are in place to maintain such 

training. For example, for paid staff this is a responsibility of Ministry and Personnel Ministry 
 
2021 Activities Update: 
During 2021 we saw the appointment and training of a new Fire Marshall, Neil O'Halloran. Neil has been 
mentored by the outgoing Fire Marshall Stan Harvey. Our thanks to Neil for taking on this important and 
necessary responsibility and to Stan for providing excellent training and guidance. 
 
The Fire Safety Plan was updated, then submitted to and approved by the Burlington Fire Department. 
 
On October 17 Stan presented a Fire Safety overview following worship. 
 
Late in the year two new First Aid kits were purchased. One will be mounted near the gathering space, 
the other in the lower-level kitchenette. 

 

-   Dan Emery, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

SPIRITUAL GROWTH MINISTRY 
 

 
The Spiritual Growth Ministry thanks Ann Fleming for her years as Chair. We kept very involved in Port 
Nelson’s ministry this past year. There were some groups that chose not to meet, some that met online 
& a few that could meet in person for a while in the fall.  
 

Some highlights from the past year contributing to life at Port Nelson and to the Community included 
the Caring Wisdom Circle on Thursday afternoons (thank you Laurel Grace for coordinating), our Zoom 
Café discussion groups Tuesday afternoons & before the summer on Thursday mornings (thank you 
Marilyn Parsons & June Wright), Rev. Karen led a Monday evening follow-up discussion on the stories 
we heard during our Godly Play summer worship series.  We said goodbye to Kelly Rogers, our Nursery 
Coordinator, during the summer (thank you for your ministry Kelly).   We welcomed Hannah Carvell as 
Nursery Coordinator in the fall (thank you for your ministry Hannah), and assisted in gathering some 
new volunteers for nursery duty.  In October we joined with the Church Board to plan & hold a well-
received information session on Youth Mental Health resources for the region. A Meditation Group 
began on Monday evenings (thank you Laurel Grace for your leadership).  Rev. Michael led an Advent 
Reflection Group Wednesdays over lunchtime (thank you, Michael).  The library re-opening, thank you 
Sharon Lipsit for Chairing. We said goodbye to Sharon Holmes, Developer of Children Ministry at the end 
of the year.  Best wishes, Sharon – and thank you. 
 

There were no Educational or Event Attending Grants awarded this past year.  It is wonderful that there 
are still many activities in which we can participate to feel the Spirit with us during this time of 
pandemic. Thank you to those who come forward to lead.  
 

Adventure Crew (Children SK-Grade 5) 
Using  various themes to explore the Bible and life as a Christian through stories, crafts, games and 
songs.  The lessons continued on Zoom with craft kits delivered to the children every 5 weeks or so. 
Outreach in 2021 included our annual Valentine’s Day Card Outreach program, participation in Wesley 
Urban Ministries Case for Kids Walk, Run or Ride campaign - virtually raising $11,300. The group made 
100 Snowman Soup packages for Meals for Hope, collected supplies for the Burlington Humane Society, 
filled Christmas Stockings with toiletries for Wesley’s Christmas store. For the November PA Day, “Port 
Nelson Airways” took off to learn about how other countries celebrated Christmas. There was only one 
Friday Family Fun Night held, a Hallowe’en celebration! 18 families were in attendance.     
 

Pinnacle (Grade 6 & up) 
Our Young Leaders celebrated its tenth anniversary in November 2021. Some of their highlights for the 
year included hosting the 1st Annual ‘Lisa Loves Kids’ Food Drive in honour of Lisa Stewart, confirming 
Brennan, Claire and Nicolaas and leading the Palm Sunday and Gift Sunday services based on our 
outreach experiences.         
 

Library Committee 
Thanks to our new computer and volunteers, all the books have now been barcoded. We celebrated the 
library reopening in November. Community members have purchased, donated books, and donated to 
purchase books to the library.  Some of the donated books will go in the used book sale, to be held 23 
April 2022. Members of the library committee are: Susan Smyth, Pat Gilmore, Pam Forsyth, Marilyn 
Parsons, Anne Smith, Jean MacBride, Karen Guyatt, Kit Gagnon, Jim Clemens, Andy Spiece, and Candy 
Harvey and Sharon Lipsit, Chair. 
 

- Rev. Candy Harvey, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

STEWARDSHIP MINISTRY 
 

 

Overarching all that we do in Stewardship Ministry are Port Nelson’s four core values and our new 
purpose statement, Searching Within ~ Reaching Beyond. The latter particularly encompasses 
Stewardship beautifully. As we search for our gifts of time, talent and treasure, we then use them to 
further the good of all both in our church and beyond. 
 
In looking at some quotes about what stewardship is, I came across these: “God gave us two hands- one 
to receive and one to give”, another one I liked said “What you do with your resources in this life is your 
autobiography.”  
 
From a stewardship point of view our congregation has taken these quotes and purpose statement to 
heart. In spite of this being a difficult year, so many people have supported Port Nelson with their time, 
talent and treasure. If there is a need for volunteers, people step forward, whether it be gardening, 
decorating, cooking, planning events, leading groups, painting, singing, ringing bells, praying, teaching, 
playing musical instruments, writing, being part of worship, visiting, phoning, Mistletoe Marting, 
greeting, ushering, being part of a group or committee, the list goes on and on. I am sure that I have 
missed some of you. So that is the time and talent part of Stewardship.   
 
As for the treasure part of Stewardship, our congregation has again done its part. Even though we often 
couldn’t worship in person, people have supported Port Nelson financially. For 2021 we sent out a letter 
at the beginning of January to ask people to increase their pledge by 1.3% over the year before.   
Throughout the year we have had special asks for particular needs and money has been found.  
 
Although the pandemic continues, people are looking ahead for better more hopeful days. Our 
campaign slogan for 2022 is Return to Light. Look for lanterns floating around telling our story. We need 
to increase our budget by 5% this year. There are some wonderful new ventures planned for the 
congregation. Rev. Karen Eade will be launching the new curriculum called Godly Play to our Adventure 
Crew. Then there is the exciting new Hosting Ministry. Our Church Board has visions for the future. 
 
According to Mother Teresa to keep our lanterns lit we must add oil. There will be many opportunities 
to add the “Stewardship oil” of our time, talent and treasure in 2022. Looking forward to sharing the 
journey with you are Michael Brooks, Steve Jones, Brian Duncombe, Hal Rosser and Pat Gilmore who are 
part of the Stewardship Ministry. 
 

-  Pat Gilmore, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

WORSHIP MINISTRY 
 

 
Again, we have had another exciting and fulfilling year. Members of the congregation continued to 
support us during in-person services and without their help we could not have succeeded. It was 
reassuring to know we could count on them across the board: music, ushering and greeting to enhance 
the in-church services. 

The Music Ministry 
This Ministry, more than most, found new and creative ways to contribute. Rehearsals of the choir and 
handbell ensembles were sporadic. Fortunately, we are blessed with members of the congregation who 
week after week provided both instrumental and vocal support to enhance the services. Not without 
challenges, our musicians recorded a Festival of Easter Lessons and Carols and performed live a Festival 
of Christmas Lessons and Carols. 

Ushers 
As congregants began returning to the sanctuary, the ushers were able to enact protocols that kept 
worshipers safely distanced from one another. They ensured that persons sat correctly and that they 
exited properly. Several of our regular ushers were reluctant to return at this time. Those members who 
ushered did double time and high-lighted a need to recruit. 

Greeters 
We were pleased with the enthusiasm our people greeted members who chose to attend service. In 
particular, we received compliments when families with children greeted. There was a requirement to 
document all attendees and this process was handled well. 

In closing I would like to thank members of our Committee: Michael Brooks, Stillman Matheson, Carly 
Lowry, Ginny Swain, Dale Estey and Ken Posgate. Without their support this year would have been less 
fulfilling. The dedication and flexibility shown by Michael and Stillman during our meetings was 
immeasurable. 

-         Hamilton Jukes, Chair 

  



22 
 

 

ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

MISTLETOE MART THANK YOU 

 

 
Due to some months with lower Covid case numbers and a lessening of restrictions by the province, we 
were able to safely hold the 2021 Mistletoe Mart. It was a difficult decision for the committee to make 
but once made the team pulled together to produce a wonderful event. 
 
The widespread distribution of vaccines and the provincial support of vaccine passports meant we could 
ensure that all who came into Port Nelson were vaccinated. Also, the building was a mask mandatory 
space (unless one was in the library for a respite break.) Our patrons happily complied with these 
directives, stating they were so happy to be back at the bazaar.  
 
Recognizing we were still in a pandemic it was decided not to hold a restaurant or to host a children’s 
craft table. The volunteers who usually manned these areas jumped into other endeavors for which I 
was very grateful.  
 
The decision was also made to run the bazaar from 9:00 am to 2:00 pm which seemed to work well. 
We were very pleased to be able to give Port Nelson approximately $27,000 which was amazing given 
the times we were in. While the money was wonderful it was the sense of community and happiness 
which pervaded the space which made all the work by so many worthwhile.  
 
We welcomed some new volunteers to the committee: Janice Sweeny, Kerry McCarten, Marilyn Parsons 
and Stan Harvey. With much regret we bid farewell to Laurel Grace who had manned jewelry for so 
many years. At the end of MM 21, Karen O’Halloran retired from her role as artisan liaison. And we also 
were sorry to bid adieu to Jean Redgrave who has been involved with Mistletoe Mart for 25 years, my 
right-hand person. I will miss her support and gentle nudging very much.  
 
The committee:  
  

Artisans    Karen O’Halloran & Stan Harvey 
Baking      Susan Redgrave 
Collectibles    Nikki Brooks 
External Publicity   Lisa Gibson 
Internal PR and Publicity  Marilyn Parsons 
Jewelry     Janice Sweeny 
Knitting     Kerry McCarten with Nancy McKenzie 
Refreshment providers   Nancy McGrath/Pat Gilmore 
Set up      MargaretJane Wallace 
Sewing     Judy Totten 
Silent Auction    Leslie Harrison 
Treasurer    Kim McGrath 
Vice chair & 1st lieutenant  Jean Redgrave 

 
Thank you to such a wonderful group of very hard workers who really went the extra mile during some 
stressful times.  Without the support of the congregation, none of this would be possible. Thank you 
everyone who contributed. 

 
 -          June Wright, Chair  
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

MEMBERSHIP ROLL – DECEMBER 31, 2021 
 

 
RESIDENT MEMBERS - JANUARY 1, 2021                            656 
 
Removed from roll during 2021: 
 
          a) By transfer                    0 
         b) By death                        19 
          c) By request                   0 
 
Status change to non-resident:        0 
 
                                                  Total        19 
  
Received during 2021: 
 
           a) By Profession of Faith                              10 
           b) By transfer                                                7  
           c) By Council                                                0 
 
                                                                 Total        17 
 
RESIDENT MEMBERS – DECEMBER 31, 2021                      654 
  
 
N0N-RESIDENT  JAN. 1, 2021                             6  
 
Removed by death, Council                                      0 
Added                                                                        0 
 
NON-RESIDENT DEC. 31, 2021                             6 
 
 
WEDDINGS – 5           BAPTISMS – 2          FUNERALS – 21  
(as recorded in church registers) 
 

-  Bryan Clarke, Roll Clerk 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

IN MEMORIAM, NEW MEMBERS, WEDDINGS, BAPTISMS 
 

 
In Memoriam 

Murray Beaton   Alexa (Lex) Bilz   Ruth Borthwick 

Beth Brown   Edith (Edie) Danna  Christopher Elliott 

Mary Lu Ellis   Alice Farmar   Victor Harris 

Ken Heneke   Isabel Kasper   Jean Kemp 

Donald Mann   John "Bud" McClean  Margretta (Gretta) McConnell 

Robert "Bob" McDade  Bruce McMillan   Harriet Munro 

James (Jim) Parker  Shirley Sloan   William (Bill) Snodgrass 

 Grant Unsworth  Elizabeth "Betty" Walkey Barbara Willson 

 

New Members 

Barry Acheson   Carol Acheson   Linda Barnett 

Andrea Battista   Tracy Churchill   Joan Garrett 

Karen Guyatt   Claire Laurie   Jean MacBride 

Cathy McDowell  Jordan Palmer   Alice Sterling  

 John Sterling   Michael Morgan  Brennan Thomblison 

Nicolaas Van Gemert  Jane Wei 

 

Weddings 

John Nguyen & Meghan Schultz   Sunday Okot & Jacqueline Kamel  

 Vincent Richardson & Teresa Ann Duddy Alexandra Sweeny & Kathryn Joyce  

Alfred Voytek & Zilla Myers 

 

Baptisms 

 Zyaire Elijah Davis  Eloise Kirby 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
 

 

 
Board of Trustees Composition 
The following individuals are members of the Board of Trustees 

Ron Gardner – Chair     Rev. Michael Brooks – Staff Representative 
Marty Wamsley – Secretary Treasurer   Pat Gilmore 
Steve Halfpenny     Susan Hill 
Tod Wright 
 
This past year Rob Warman resigned as a Trustee. We want to thank Rob for the wonderful contribution 
he made as a Trustee as he continues to serve Port Nelson United in a variety of other volunteer 
capacities. 

2021 Year in Review 
The Trustees had planned to introduce a long overdue Legacy Giving Campaign in 2021. Like many other 
things, due to the on-going COVID pandemic the campaign had to be delayed until 2022. 

We did however take the opportunity over the course of the year to meet primarily virtually on several 
occasions to refine the nature, scope, and elements of the proposed Legacy Giving Campaign. 

In the fall, we presented the proposed campaign to the Church Board for their feedback and approval 
which was enthusiastically given. 

After receiving significant feedback both from within the Trustees and from other sources the campaign 
has been rebranded from Legacy Giving to Enduring Gifts. 

We also conducted a small pilot project in November and December with 10 Church families to ask for 
their feedback on all elements of the campaign. Their feedback was greatly appreciated and has resulted 
in several refinements being made to the campaign. 

Looking ahead to 2022 
The key focus in the coming year will, COVID permitting, be the launch of the Enduring Gifts campaign 
sometime in the April – May time frame. 

Please find below a detailed summary of the various funds the Trustees have under management as 
prepared by Marty Wamsley, our Secretary Treasurer. 

If you have any questions pertaining to the role of the Trustees, the Funds we have under management 
or the planned Enduring Gifts Campaign, please feel free to contact me or any one of the Trustees and 
we will be more than happy to answer any questions you may have. 

Blessings, 
 

- Ron Gardner, Chair 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

ENDOWMENT FUND 
 

 

The annual income from this fund is allocated to local, national or international projects.  These projects 
are approved by the congregation based upon the recommendations of the Endowment Committee and 
the Church Board.    
 

ENDOWMENT FUND FINANCIAL STATEMENT - 2021 
 

Receipts    Disbursements 
DonationS $            0.00              Port Nelson United Church - 
Interest Earned $  15,299.33                      Affirm Group – Positive Spaces Network $ 1000.00 

Port Nelson United Church - 
         Rekindle Project – Debt Reduction             $ 5,000.00 
Port Nelson United Church – 
         Property – Stainless Steel Counter    $ 2,000.00 
Anndrea Battista – Gratitude Project                     $ 3,500.00 
Ryerson Public School – Sports Equipment            $ 2,382.00 
Bank Charges                                $    107.70 

Total         $  15,299.33     Total               $13,989.70 
 

Note: The disbursements were funded using the interest earned in 2020 in the amount of $16,653.37. 
 

 Balance, January 1, 2021   $438,328.20 
 Excess of receipts over disbursements               $     1,309.63        
               Balance, December 31, 2021                $439,637.83 

 

Please note, the disbursements listed above were approved at the Congregational Meeting of February 
2021.   
 

The Endowment Fund Committee has the interest earned from 2021 and a carryover amount of $2600 
from 2020 available for worthwhile projects in the year 2022. We trust, that in time, the interest 
generated by the Endowment Fund will do much to meet the increasing opportunities facing Port 
Nelson’s congregation.  The Committee requests you consider the Endowment Fund when doing your 
estate planning. 

 

PROJECTS SUPPORTED BY THE ENDOWMENT FUND – 2020 and 2021 
 

2021 
Port Nelson United Church - Affirm Group – Positive Spaces Network              $ 1000.00   
Port Nelson United Church Rekindle Project – Debt Reduction                       $ 5,000.00 
Port Nelson United Church Property – Stainless Steel Counters                      $ 2,000.00 
Andrea Battista – Gratitude Project                                       $ 3,500.00 
Ryerson Public School – Sports Equipment                           $ 2,382.00                               

  
2020 
Port Nelson United Church - Affirm Group                                                              $ 1,000.00 
Port Nelson United Church - Rekindle Project – Debt Reduction                        $ 5,000.00 
Port Nelson United Church - After School Program                                               $ 3,000.00 
Camelot Centre                                                                           $ 2,400.00 
Nelson Youth Centres                                                                $ 1,350.00 
Halton Food for Thought                                                           $ 4,400.00 
 
 



27 
 

 

ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

THE PAUL DAWSON FUND 
 

 
Paul Dawson was a member of Port Nelson United Church for 24 years at the time of his death in 1999.  
He was an active participant in all church activities, serving as an Elder for most of those years and 
working on various committees as needed.  He exhibited a keen interest in the world around him.  Paul 
believed that education, at each juncture along the continuum of life, to be an essential part of living. 
 
After Paul’s death, Susan Posgate (Dawson) proposed and funded the creation of an educational fund 
that would be used by the Senior Minister, Associate Minister and Staff Associate for the purposes of 
their continuing education.  The monies provided by this fund are intended to enhance, but not replace 
existing Continuing Education funding which is included in the regular employment packages.  Thus the 
Paul Dawson Fund came to be.  Administered by the Trustees, the principal of the fund is invested and 
the yearly income from the fund is divided amongst the ministerial staff in support of their continuing 
education events/programs/opportunities.  Proposals for the fund monies are prepared by the 
ministerial team and presented to the Ministry and Personnel Committee for ratification. 
 
The Paul Dawson Fund continues to gratefully accept donations.  The fund is instrumental in allowing 
the staff to nurture their faith by continuing to learn and grow in areas apart from their daily 
employment.  Donations should be made out to Port Nelson United Church and designated to “The Paul 
Dawson Fund”. 
 
The fund currently has assets of $53,050.  The COVID 19 Pandemic has adversely impacted the income 
earning ability of this fund with record low interest rates on investments. There were no disbursements 
in 2021 and the income of $205.18 is carried forward for use in 2022. 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

PILKEY FUND 
 

 
Interest from the Pilkey Fund is used exclusively for local Outreach Projects.  The Reaching Out Ministry 
recommends the projects to the Trustees for ratification. 
 
As at year end, the total bequest of $75,382.00 has provided more than $193,000.00  “for use in the 
community that Port Nelson serves”. 

 
PILKEY FUND FINANCIAL STATEMENT – 2021 

  
Receipts                                 Disbursements 
 
 Interest         $     333.98    
 Total         $     333.98    Total  $     0.00 
 
  Balance, January 1, 2021                                         $80,543.19 
  Excess of receipts over disbursements              $      333.98   
  Balance, December 31, 2021               $80,877.17 
 
Note:  There were no disbursements in 2021 and the interest has been carried over and will be 
combined with the previous undistributed interest for disbursement in 2022.  Total accumulated 
interest is $4,955.47. The Trustees have requested direction from the Board for the distribution of 
accumulated interest. 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

FACILITIES SUSTAINABILTY FUND, OUTREACH FUND, BUILDING CAPITAL FUND 
 

 

FACILITIES SUSTAINABILITY FUND 
This Fund was created in 2011 to provide a means to support the maintenance of the Port Nelson 
United Church buildings and grounds by way of bequests and planned gifts. There have been no 
donations made to this Fund since its creation. 

 
OUTREACH FUND 
This Fund was created in 2011 to provide a means to support the outreach work of the congregation in 
our local and worldwide communities by way of bequests and planned gifts.  There have been no 
donations made to this Fund since its creation. 

 
BUILDING CAPITAL FUND 
The Building Capital Fund was established in December 2012 for the purpose of providing a means of 
supporting major capital initiatives of Port Nelson United Church. It was initially funded by two 
donations received and held as “Designated Funds” until the Building Capital Fund was created.  The 
Fund is open to contributions from anyone by means of gifts or bequests.  
 

BUILDING CAPITAL FUND – FINANCIAL STATEMENT – 2021 
 

Receipts      Disbursements 
Donations         $               .00                         Bank Charges                            $ 54.00                   
Interest             $               .10            

Total               $               .10                       Total             $ 54.00 
 
 
 

Balance, January 1, 2021                          $          70.82 
                Excess of disbursements over receipts  ($         53.90) 
                Balance, December 31, 2021                    $         16.92 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

LEGACY CIRCLE 
 

 
A gift by will, known as a bequest, provides the opportunity to create a legacy for Port Nelson United 
Church, once the needs and those of your loved ones have been met. The Legacy Circle has been 
established to recognize and acknowledge individuals who have confirmed their intention to make a 
bequest to Port Nelson United Church.   
 
As a member of the Legacy Circle and confirming one’s intention to make a planned gift, we can help 
ensure our church remains vibrant and financially fit for our children and grandchildren. 
 
We gratefully acknowledge the following individuals who have confirmed their intention: 
 

June Wright 
John and Susanne Zinkie 

Anonymous (2) 
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ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2021 

TREASURER’S REPORT 

_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Report on the Year ended December 31, 2021 
We budgeted an operating surplus of $6,744 for the year. Mistletoe Mart returned and raised about 
$27,000. General offerings were down 2.3%. We received a very generous anonymous gift of about 
$20,000 at the end of the year and we are very grateful for this timely gift. 
As well many of our operating costs were lower due to less activity in the church during the year. 
 

REACHING OUT GIFTS 
There were many special asks this year and we gave generously to those in need and important 
projects which totalled over $100,000: 

Food Vouchers $34,110  Through the Christmas Blessings Menu: 

Wesley Centre Walk $11,300   Food Vouchers $4,000  

Wesley Afghan interpreters $1,650  Children’s programming Godly Play $4,650  

Assistance Fund $2,145   Meals of Hope $12,075  

Meals of Hope  $42,384   Wesley Afghan interpreters $1,650  

Burlington Food Bank $12,750     

Indigenous Languages Scholarships $5,438    

Seeds of Life  $13,010   Classic Fall dinner $3,950  
 

 
Balance sheet highlights: at Dec 31/21 we owe the TD Bank $400,000 in respect of the Rekindle 
renovation. During the year we were able to pay the loan down by $130,000 due to some very generous 
gifts. 
 
Budget for the year ending December 31, 2022 
 
This operating budget shows a deficit for the year of $26,596 but we had an operating surplus at the end 
of 2021 of $40,160 which helps for 2022. 
 
We are budgeting an increase in general offerings of 5% 
 
We applied for the CEBA loans for 2020 and 2021 totalling $60,000 and of this $20,000 will be forgiven. 
The loans were expected to be repaid by Dec 31/22 but the government just extended the deadline to 
Dec 31/23.  
 
We are leasing our computer system over the next 3 years at a cost of $13,500/yr. 
 
Questions? Please call 905-319-3515 x 21 
 

–  Stephen D. Jones, CPA, CA, Treasurer 
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Port Nelson United Church

Statement of Operating Revenue and Expenditures

Year ended December 31

Actual Budget Budget

Revenue 2021 2021 2022

Offerings 562,087 582,000 590,000 5% increase - Return to Light

Meals of hope fundraising 37,674    15,600    35,000    $18,526 received 2021 for 2022

Fundraising 3,950      10,000    5,000      

Mistletoe Mart 27,167    28,000    28,000    

CEBA  loan forgiveness 10,000    10,000    

Rent/Co-op 19,098    15,200    30,200    

659,976 660,800 688,200 

Expenditures

Our amazing team 397,577 427,671 458,000 

Property management 75,191    72,000    80,000    

Computer enhancements 3,342      12,000    13,500    lease $1,114/month

Unknown blessings 37,674    18,600    38,000    Meals of Hope and new $3,000

Outside the church - UCC 47,469    47,985    52,146    UCC assessment $29K; M&S Fund $24K

Overhead - office/audit/bank charges 22,208    25,100    27,000    

Program 17,311    19,700    24,400    Ministry budgets

Interest Rekindle loan 20,189    21,000    21,750    $400,000 x 4.5% + Trustees $3,750

620,961 644,056 714,796 

39,015    16,744    (26,596)  

Website redevelopment (7,691)     (10,000)  

Capital expenditures - computer enhancements (26,962)  

Operating Surplus (deficit), for the year 4,362      6,744      (26,596)  

Operating Surplus, beginning of year 35,798    35,798    40,160    

Operating Surplus, end of year 40,160    42,542    13,564    

This statement shows certain operating revenue and expenditures of the Church, extracted from the audited

 financial statements. Readers should review this statement in conjunction with the audited financial statements

TREASURER’S REPORT – Continued 
 
 
 
 
   


